Commission for the Blind

Regular Meeting 

MINUTES (Final)

November 21, 2024 - 9:30 AM

Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106

1. Call to Order

Chairperson Lansing called the meeting to order at 9:40 AM. 

2. Roll Call

Chairperson Lansing took roll, and Shirley “Urja” Lansing was physically present. Attending by Zoom were Katharine Chavez and Robert Reidy.

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Staff included Greg Trapp, Executive Director; Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Patricia Savage, Executive Secretary; and Audrey Trujillo, IT Manager. There were no guests.

4. Approval of Possible Changes to the Agenda Order and Tabling of Agenda Items

There were no changes to the agenda.

5. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of August 22, 2024

Ms. Chavez moved to approve the August 22, 2024 minutes. Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken and the minutes were unanimously approved.

6. Chair Report, Shirley “Urja” Lansing 

Chairperson Lansing said she attended the Public Meeting of the Commission held at the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico State Convention on October 26. Chairperson Lansing said she also attended the State Fiscal Year 2024 Audit exit conference held on October 30.

7. Election of Chair

Dr. Reidy nominated Ms. Lansing for the position of Chair. Ms. Chavez seconded the motion. After calling three times for nominations, Dr. Reidy moved nominations cease and Ms. Lansing be elected by acclamation. Ms. Chavez seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and Ms. Lansing was elected unanimously.

8. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said the Parent University occurred last week. He said it was a special education conference sponsored by the Public Education Department, and there were about 600 parents and teachers present. Mr. Trapp said he and Ms. Burma were on a panel on the first day discussing technology issues and concerns. On the second day, Mr. Trapp was on a plenary session panel after the welcoming by the lieutenant governor. Ms. Burma added that Commission staff attended breakout sessions on transition to highlight services that the Commission can provide.

Mr. Trapp commented on the national election, saying that the dramatic changes at the national level will have an impact upon our federal partners. He said the transition team is discussing efforts to abolish the Department of Education. He said he thinks that there are Republicans who would have some concerns about eliminating the Department of Education. He said that vocational rehabilitation has broad bipartisan support because VR is all about helping individuals with disabilities to realize their fullest potential, as well as to become employed and taxpaying members of society. Mr. Trapp said he believes it is unlikely that funds for the VR program will be increased, which he said underscores the urgency of obtaining additional state funding. 

Mr. Trapp said the National Council of State agencies for the blind conference took place in Seattle, and he was elected President Elect of that organization. He said he plans to start the transition process to new leadership at the Commission sometime around the end of his term, the end of 2026 or early 2027. 

Mr. Trapp said the NCSAB conference followed the Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation conference, as well as the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils. The Commission had a strong presence there. Jim Salas, Daphne Mitchell, Denise Otero, Kelly Burma, Jamie Sibson and Mr. Trapp all intended. Mr. Trapp said he participated in an artificial intelligence think tank convened by the RSA commissioner and the deputy secretary of education, looking at how artificial intelligence can transform the work that we do within vocational rehabilitation. He said that artificial intelligence is likely to have a huge impact for people who are blind, and especially those who use wheelchairs. 

Mr. Trapp said he will have a meeting with RSA commissioner Dante Allen on Friday, and Professor Donald Wunsch, Director of the Kummer Institute Center for Artificial Intelligence and Autonomous Systems. They will discuss the role of artificial intelligence, what systems can be trusted, and potential partnerships.

Mr. Salas added that over the last few years the Commission has hired Independent Living teachers who are very familiar with current technology such as smartphones and apps like Be My Eyes that utilize artificial intelligence. He said this will help teachers to be even more effective working with and offering technology tools to the independent living and older blind consumers. Mr. Trapp demonstrated using the Be My AI feature of the B My Eyes app as an example of how life-changing such technology can be.

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero reported on the Federal Fiscal Year 23 VR grant, saying the Commission completely liquidated the FFY 23 grant in September. He then reported on the Federal Fiscal Year 24 VR grant as of November 13, saying the Commission has spent $4,254,626 in general VR funds and $909,801 in Pre-ETS funds. He said the amount remaining is $915,327 in general VR funds and $2,743 in Pre-ETS funds, totaling $917,870. He said there was $870,317 in obligations, adding that the Commission assumes a 20% under-utilization of obligations. He said the Commission plans to fully expend the Federal Fiscal Year 24 award by December 31, 2024. He said the Commission anticipates liquidating the Pre-ETS funds by the end of November and liquidating the general VR funds by the end of the year.

Mr. Romero said the Commission received a partial award of the Federal Fiscal Year 25 funds due to Congress passing a continuing resolution and not an actual budget. He said the partial award was $1,365,889, of which $1,161,006 is general VR funds, and $204,883 is Pre-ETS funds. He said the Commission has spent $8,832 of the FFY 25 Pre-ETS funds and has met $199,846 in match. He said the Commission only has $2,500 left from FFY 24 and needed funds for ongoing operations. He said the Commission plans to begin utilizing the FFY 25 general VR funds in January. He said if the Commission does not have sufficient VR funds at that time, then the agency will rely on state fund balance until the full award is received. 

Mr. Romero said the Commission’s was appropriated $18,050,600 for the State Fiscal Year 25 budget, and that as of today, the agency has expended $6,925,007, or 38.4% of the budget. He said the agency has encumbrances of $442,329. 

Mr. Romero said that State Fiscal Year 25 is a 50% year, and that agencies cannot spend or obligate more than 50% of the budget prior to December 31. He said the Commission analyzed the current spend rate and concluded that the agency was not going to meet the 50% requirement. Mr. Romero said he submitted a waiver request that was approved by the Department of Finance and Administration. He said that the Commission needed this waiver because the Commission cannot control the pass-throughs at Kirtland Air Force Base and at FLETC. 

Mr. Romero reported that the Commission’s audit for fiscal year 24 was submitted on November 21 and was a timely submission. He said the audit is currently under review by the Department of Finance and Administration and the Office of the State Auditor. He said the goal is to have the final audit reviewed and released prior to the legislative hearing that will occur in January. 

Mr. Romero reported on human resources, saying the Commission has 18 vacant positions, nine exempt other positions and nine classified positions. He said the overall vacancy rate was 19.6%, 13.8% for classified positions, and 34% for exempt positions. He said the exempt vacancy rate is high because those are the positions that are used during STEP. He said the Commission is actively recruiting to fill four classified positions and is in the process of reclassing or recruiting for an additional three classified positions. He anticipates that once the positions are filled, the vacancy rate will be between nine or 10%, which is low for a state agency.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp said the Commission contracted with Research and Polling run by Brian Sanderoff to conduct the consumer satisfaction survey. He said the survey was developed in conjunction with the State Rehabilitation Council and was substantially the same as last year’s survey. He said the results were fantastic. He said the Commission randomly selected a pool of 150 VR consumers, and the contractor was able to reach 57 of those individuals. He said this was a 48% response rate, and that Mr. Sanderoff said that was a really good response rate for this kind of survey. At the request of Mr. Trapp, Mr. Romero read the narrative comments from the consumers, and one comment was, “the Commission is my eyes, my right hand, my heart.” Mr. Romero read the executive summary as follows: 

Consumers who have received vocational rehabilitation services from the New Mexico Commission for the Blind express a very high level of satisfaction with their experiences. Approximately nine in 10 respondents, 91% say they are either very satisfied, 56% or satisfied, 35% with the services they received overall, compared to just 4% who expressed dissatisfaction. Overall satisfaction levels have increased when compared to a similar survey conducted in 2021. Looking at some of the key findings, it is observed that 80% of consumers say they are either very Satisfied, 65% or satisfied, 23% with the promptness of their counselors’ responses to calls and emails, compared to 7% who expressed the satisfaction. 84% are either very satisfied, 61% or satisfied, 23% with the technology and technology services they received, but only 2% are very dissatisfied. 14% have a neutral opinion. 80% of consumers say they are either very satisfied, 54% or satisfied, 26% with their ability to select and pursue their desired employment goal, compared to just 8% who expressed dissatisfaction. 79% of consumers feel they are currently achieving greater success in their employment, training or education than they would have achieved without the commission being involved.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission always advise consumers of the availability of the Client Assistance Program, but consumers often forget they received the information. He said 33% of consumers stated that they remember being told about the availability of the Client Assistance Program. He said that is up from 25% from the prior survey.

Mr. Salas said the Commission just received a survey report from Research and Polling on the independent living survey, which he will discuss at the next Commission meeting. He said the results were also excellent.

Mr. Salas reported that the Commission has been interviewing for the Las Crucis Blindness Skills Instructor, the Santa Fe Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor, and the VR Business Outreach Coordinator. He said the Commission has a new independent living Program Administrative Secretary, Kiki Jones Lopez.

Mr. Salas said the Commission is still working on the Business Enterprise Program rules with the help of Mr. Terry Smith. Mr. Salas said he anticipates that he will receive a draft from Mr. Smith in the next few weeks.

Mr. Salas said the Commission is making the Manual of Operating Procedures available in Spanish, and he anticipates it will be available and posted on the website in the next few weeks.

Mr. Salas reported on the STEP program, saying the Commission had the kickoff meeting for the 2025 STEP program. He said there were 41 participants in the summer, which was a record high. 

Mr. Salas reported on employment numbers, saying for Federal Fiscal Year 24, a total of 20 consumers were placed in competitive and integrated employment, and one consumer was placed in self-employment, for a total of 21 consumers. He said the average wage was $40.68 an hour. He said that for FFY 25, 10 consumers were closed successfully in competitive, integrated employment and one consumer was placed in self-employment for a total of 11. He said the average wage was $53.76 an hour, which he said is skewed because one consumer is earning over $100 an hour. He said the average wage would be in the low 20s if the unusually high salary is not included. He said 24 consumers are currently in employment status, and another 2 consumers are in Service E, for a total of 26. 

d. Orientation Center, Jamie Sibson

Ms. Burma read a report provided by Ms. Sibson. Ms. Burma said the Orientation Center is currently serving six students with one student pending admission. She said the Orientation Center recently completed a fence project, adding that the fence goes around the dorm and apartments. She said the pedestrian gates will be replaced to be ADA compliant. She said the two middle apartments are undergoing construction, and are scheduled to be completed by the first of the year. Ms. Burma also said the Orientation Center is working on the HVAC and filtration system in the shop.

Ms. Burma said one dorm staff recently retired, and that the vacant position is posted and that Ms. Sibson anticipate completing the hiring process by the first of the year. Ms. Burma said the Orientation Center recently filled an open part time position at the dorm. She said two positions are going through the reclassification process and will be posted once reclassified.

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp said that Ms. Burma had a fantastic idea of working on getting the Navajo language, or Diné,, made available in synthetic speech format. He said the Navajo Nation is the largest Native American community in the country, so it would be a significant accomplishment. 

Ms. Burma said there is a Navajo Diné Braille code, But it has had difficulty gaining traction. She said the idea is to make Navajo available as synthesized speech for use with JAWS, smart phones, and other technology. She said the synthesized speech would complement the Navajo Braille code. Ms. Burma will be contacting Nuance about developing the speech synthesizer. She said Commission staff have spoken with Dr. Margaret Cage, Deputy Secretary of the Office of Special Education, and Dr. Cage wants to be part of the working group for this project.

Commissioner Lansing asked to what degree the Commission could help fund the project beyond having Ms. Burma work on it. Mr. Trapp responded that this is the kind of activity for which the Commission would use Part B funding, saying it is the least restricted in terms of how it can be used, and that not getting the Part B funds back would restrict what the Commission can do. He said getting Navajo into synthesized speech could take years, and that the Commission will try to use funding from other sources if needed.

Ms. Burma said the Skill Center is currently serving 5 adults and three students who are eligible for Pre-Employment Transition Services. She said the Skills Center provides instruction in Braille, orientation and mobility, assistive technology, home management, and personal management. She said the Skills Center served nine students in the STEP program over the summer.

Ms. Burma said she continues to work with Explora, and the partners involved just completed an audit of the Explora facility. She said technology audits will be done in the coming months. Mr. Salas asked Ms. Burma what was involved in the audit, and Ms. Burma responded that the audit was looking at how traversable explorer is, what way finding is needed, and the accessibility of the exhibits.

9. Unfinished Business

a. Approval of Revisions to Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Greg Trapp and Kevin Romero 

Mr. Trapp said the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure needs to be revised to include the religious nondiscrimination language that RSA sent out on the 21st of October. He said the language requires social programs that receive federal support and assistance, including vocational rehabilitation and independent living, have to advise consumers that services must be provided in a way that does not engage in any kind of religious discrimination.

Mr. Romero said RSA released a Technical Assistance Guide instructing agencies to make adjustments consistent with the Uniform Guidance changes that took effect on April 22, 2024. He said beginning with the Federal Fiscal Year 25 grants, there are 5 categories that no longer require prior approval. He said these include direct cost for administrative and clerical salaries. 

Mr. Romero said RSA also adjusted the threshold for equipment that requires prior approval, saying the threshold is now $10,000. He added that the language states that the lesser of the federal or the state capitalization must be followed, and the New Mexico threshold is still $5,000. Mr. Romero said the guidance includes prior approval flexibilities that began in fiscal year 24 for the Randolph Sheppard program. He said the per acquisition cost was lowered from $10,000, the capitalization established by the state of New Mexico, to equal or exceed the lesser of $1,000 or the $10,000 capitalization established by New Mexico. He said this change will allow the Commission to maximize the VR grant funding for purchases costing $1,000 or more. 

Mr. Trapp said the Commission has already taken steps to implement the religious nondiscrimination language by incorporating it into the MOP, putting it on the web page, and incorporating it into the Consumer Rights and Responsibility Statement. 

Commissioner Chavez made a motion to amend the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure to include the new nonreligious, nondiscrimination language, and also to reflect the guidance in the September 30 Dear Colleague Letter. Commissioner Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the motion was unanimously approved.

b. Approval of Commission Annual Report, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the Commission is required by federal law to submit a council annual report, which has to be submitted by December 30. He said state law also requires that the Commission submit a report to the Governor. He said the State Rehab Council report also has to be sent to the U.S. Secretary of Education. He said the Commission submits a combination Council and Commission report. He said the changes include updates to the performance and financial numbers in the report, and that other changes include using the word participants in place of consumers or clients, and using “low vision” in place of “visual impairment.” Mr. Trapp said some people are offended by the term visually impaired, so the Commission wants to make sure language is being used that is as welcoming as possible. He said much of the language referring to the pandemic has also been deleted. At the request of Mr. Trapp, Mr. Romero read aloud the cover letter signed by Mr. Trapp and Commissioner Lansing, and he also read the letter signed by Chairperson Hayes of the State Rehabilitation Council.

Mr. Trapp stated that according to the 2022 American Community Survey, the state of New Mexico has the third highest percentage of individuals to report having blindness or serious difficulty seeing, measured at 3.8%. The other two highest states are West Virginia and Mississippi. He said this shows that New Mexico as a state is pretty significantly impacted by the rates of blindness and people with low vision. 

Dr. Reidy made a motion to approve the annual report as described and with updates to the numbers as needed. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Chavez. A roll call vote was taken, and the report was unanimously approved.

c. Update on Pre-Employment Transition Services, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said the Commission submitted a corrective action plan quarterly report at the end of October to the Rehabilitation Services Administration. He said the report showed that the agency had expended all of the FFY 23 Pre-ETS reserve, and that the Commission was on track to spend the entire FFY 24 Pre-ETS reserve by the end of December. Mr. Trapp added that the Commission did a $500,000 transfer between DVR and the Commission. This was done to help the Commission to acquire additional revenue because the agency had expended the VR grant more rapidly than anticipated. Mr. Trapp said the transfer included an additional $75,000 of Pre-ETS money, which he said will cause the Commission to take a little longer to satisfy the Pre-ETS reserve requirement.

Mr. Romero said DVR indicated that the $500,000 transfer to the Commission was money they could not spend and which would have been relinquished to the government. He said with the $500,000 transferred from DVR, the Commission’s Pre-ETS reserve is now at $912,344. 


Reporting on the FY24 grant, he said the Commission has $915,327 remaining in general VR funds, with obligations of $657,538. He said he believes the Commission is on a path that is sustainable for the foreseeable future, assuming there is not a cut in funding or there is not a very large increase in spending.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission has some tools available to adjust spending as needed, such as through adjusting optional contracts, requesting additional VR funds through the reallotment process, spending regular VR funds on Pre-ETS, or requesting another transfer from DVR.

Commissioner Lansing asked Mr. Trapp how the Commission is able to spend the pre-ETS monies so judiciously, and Mr. Trapp responded that the STEP program is a huge part of it. He said the agency pays the students and the employees who work in the STEP program. He said the use of combo codes have also helped track the staff time spent on Pre-ETS. He said the Commission has also had some contracts where the agency judicially expended larger amounts of funds to provide Pre-ETS services.

10. New Business

a. Discussion of Part B Independent Living Funds, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said he had a conversation last week with DVR Director Casey Stone Romero about a solution which would involve splitting the $19,284 in Part B funds currently received by DVR. He said DVR has agreed to share those funds with the Commission. He said the Commission would receive just over $9,500 of Part B funds, which would be sufficient to meet the federal requirement to supplement federal spending with program income. He said to spend program income to serve independent living consumers who are younger than 55, the Commission have to have spent the Part B funds. He said receiving the Part B funds enables the Commission to relieve some of the time spent by the IL teachers and charge that to program income, which he said then causes the relieved funds to become eligible to be used for VR match, which he said generates federal VR funds. He said this makes it a much bigger issue than just the $62,000.

Mr. Trapp said the key is that the Commission must work with the State Independent Living Council to either write a technical amendment to the State Plan for Independent Living, which he said is easily done, or to amend the State Plan for Independent Living, which he said is a little more difficult. 

Mr. Trapp said the SILC did not follow the SPIL Instrument Instructions issued by the Administration for Community Living when the SILC adopted the SPIL. He said The instruction specifically say that before drafting the SPIL, the SILC must gather public input on the proposed revisions to the approved state plan. He said the approved state plan is the one that has been approved by the Administration for Community Living. He said the SILC did not gather public input on the change to the Part B funds, so the Commission has a request for review pending with the Administration for Community Living. 

Mr. Trapp said the SILC will be meeting next week, and he plans to begin conversations to try to find a cooperative path forward and to work cooperatively with the SILC to benefit the persons that we all serve. He said he is hopeful that the SILC will agree to a technical amendment or other amendment to the state plan. 

Mr. Romero said the Commission will still receive the $62,000 in State Fiscal Year 25, which he said includes Federal Fiscal Year 25. He said the plan is for the Commission to use half of the Part B funds in FFY 25 and to use the other half in FFY 26. 

Commissioner Lansing asked Mr. Trapp what would happen with the review request if the splitting of the Part B funds with DVR goes through, and Mr. Trapp said he would be willing to withdraw it, but it remains a compliance issue. He said the Administration for Community Living has an Office of Inspector General finding for ACL overseeing the program without having appropriate internal controls. He said he does not know how much attention the ACL will give the Commission’s compliance issue. 

b. Report of Property Disposition Committee, Kevin Romero 

Mr. Romero said the Property Disposition Committee acts on behalf of the Commission in regards to disposing of any furniture and or asset that the Commission possesses. He said on September 30, 2024 the Commission received a requests from the Orientation Center to dispose of three HP computers, two HP towers, a drill press, and HP printers. He said the committee met on August 2 and determined that the equipment was no longer of use to the Commission and no longer functional. He said state Surplus was contacted on August 5, and on August 6 the committee sent the notification to the Office of the State Auditor to inform OSA of the disposal of the items. He said OSA was notified because when the equipment was purchased, even though the individual items cost did not meet and or exceed the capital asset threshold at the time, the entire purchase package was capitalized. He said because the equipment is on a capital asset list, the Commission has to notify the OSA every time there is a disposition of items on the capital asset list. He said On September 13, the Orientation Center was informed that they can dispose of the equipment.

Mr. Romero said that on August 2 and September 3, the committee received a request from the Santa Fe Independent Living program requesting to dispose of CCTV magnifiers that are no longer functional. He said the committee contacted State Surplus which refused the equipment. He said on August 29, the committee provided the disposition notification to the IL program. He said the items are still in the Santa Fe office awaiting disposal and transfer to the Transfer Station for Electronic Items. Mr. Romero said he has a call in to the Santa Fe County Transfer Station due to the large amount of equipment involved.

Mr. Romero said on August 20, the Farmington office requested to replace or dispose of an office chair that was broken and no longer functional. He said the committee met on August 23 and contacted State Surplus on August 26, which declined the equipment. He said on August 29, the disposal notification was provided to the Farmington office, and the item was disposed of on September 10. 

Mr. Romero said on September 26 the committee received a request from the Business Enterprise Program to dispose of drink and combo vending machines that are no longer functional. He said the committee met on October 10 and contacted State Surplus on October 21 to see if State Surplus was interested in the items, but they were not interested. He said the committee submitted the required notification to the Office of the State Auditor, as these items were on the capital asset list. He said probably tomorrow or Monday, the committee will send the disposal notification to the Business Enterprise Program so they can dispose of the items.

11. Commission Open Discussion

There were no items for open discussion.

12. Comments from the Audience

Mr. Trapp said that on October 17, a Disability Employment Month event happened in conjunction with a proclamation issued by the governor. He said that working with the Rehab Council, the Commission recognize six employers around the state who were really outstanding partners. He said at the event on the 17th, the Commission provided really nice plaques to the Explora Science Center and Children's Museum and to Albuquerque public schools. He said the Council also recognized four other employers around the state: 1 from Farmington, 1 from Roswell, and two from Alamogordo. He said Jamie Sibson and the Commission counselors in Farmington and Roswell will be presenting those awards. 

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next Commission meeting will be held Friday, January 24 in Santa Fe starting at 10 AM.

The next Commission meeting after that will occur on Thursday, April 24 in Albuquerque at 9:30 AM. 

14. Executive Session Pursuant to Sections 10-15-1(H)(7) and (H)(2) NMSA 1978 

a. CWA Grievance, No. 2024-07_0004_CFB

Mr. Trapp said there was no reason to go into executive session, and he said in public session that with respect to the grievance filed by the Communication Workers of America, the publicly available information is that the union has initiated the first two levels agreements process and now has filed to request arbitration. He said the union has filed arbitration requests with the dozen or so other state entities that are also being grieved. He said the Commission had a meeting with the Commission’s legal counsel and the legal Counsel for the Communications Workers of America. He said they had a strike meeting, which is where the panel of proposed arbitrators is reviewed, and each party gets to strike a panelists until one individual remains whom neither party has struck. He said the union is wishing to have the arbitration sometime in January, which could conceivably interfere with the Commission’s January 24 meeting.

The commissioners agreed that there was no reason to go into executive session.

15. Adjourn

Chairperson Lansing adjourned the meeting at 12:26 PM.

Approved and Electronically Signed This 24th Day of  January, 2025.

Urja Lansing, Chairperson
New Mexico Commission for the Blind

Attachments

2024 Consumer Satisfaction Survey
Property Disposition Letters

